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Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

November 24, 2015

Present: Bernice Brooks, Bob Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Gloria Emery, David Dexter, Tina Gilbert, Chad Roberts, Gary Haley, Donald Bernard, Eric Samson, Mary Roussel

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m. by Bob Burns, acting chair.

The secretary’s report for October 27, 2015 was distributed and accepted, with a request to delete the apology from the secretary.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Tina Gilbert.

Old Business: None.

New Business: The committee agreed to donate $75 from the treasury to the Trinity Episcopal Jubilee Center, on a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Tina Gilbert. The committee further agreed to allocate $325 from the treasury for the December 10 holiday party at Margarita’s Restaurant, on a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Gloria Emery. 

Speakers: Auburn Superintendent of Schools Katie Grondin and Shelly Mogul, Curriculum Director, discussed the mass customized learning program, now called customized learning, that is being implemented in the Auburn school system. This system changes the credit-based high school diploma to a proficiency-based one. The speakers presented an informative video about the “paradigm change” to addressing each student’s learning needs.

Announcements: There will be no Androscoggin County Democrats meeting in November; a special caucus to elect a nominee for register of probate will convene on December 3.

The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. until Thursday, December 10, 2015, at Margarita’s Restaurant at 180 Center St., Auburn. There will be minutes from that meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Secretary’s Note: The secretary would like to apologize to any committee members who may have felt that I criticized Mayor LaBonte too sharply at our last meeting.

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

January 26, 2016

Present: Bernice Brooks, Bob Burns, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Gloria Emery, Tina Gilbert, Grady Burns, Bonnie Hayes, Joe Berry, Eric Samson, Betty Ann Sheats, Mike True, Kevin Simpson, Judy Simpson, Bonnie Ross, Gil Ross, Alfreda Fournier, Dory-Anna Waxman, Ben Collings, Gina Melaragno, Peter Letourneau, Ben Santos

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for November 24, 2015 was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Grady Burns, seconded by Gina Melaragno.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Tina Gilbert, seconded by Betty Ann Sheats.

Old Business: None.

New Business: The committee agreed to allocate $150 for expenses for the March 6 caucus, with a motion by Betty Ann Sheats, seconded by Eric Samson. The chair discussed his efforts to secure the Auburn Middle School as the location for the caucus, with some discussion about the insurance/janitor issues at that location. A list for volunteers was circulated, and Sheila asked all to bring a dessert or food item. Members are asked to bring checkbooks to support clean election candidates who will be seeking the required $5 donations at the caucus. The committee will continue caucus planning at the February meeting. Ben Santos offered to provide media help for the caucus.

Gina Melaragno, Representative from House District 62, gave an update on the beginning of the second legislative session, which will involve referring bills to committee. A bill to combat drug addiction passed overwhelmingly. In spite of the failure to impeach Governor LePage, he appears to have lost the support of many in both parties.

County Commissioner Alfreda Fournier gave a tribute to former legislator Lois Snowe Mello, who died on January 24, 2016.

Sheriff Eric Samson discussed the personnel issues faced by the county and his actions in dealing with them.

Tina Gilbert, City Councilor for Ward 4, gave an update on the new council’s introduction to various city departments. Grady Burns, Councilor at Large, added that policymaking committees are being considered to come up with city policies rather than just react to events.

Grady Burns has accepted a position as Field Director for the campaign of Emily Cain for Congress, Second District. He noted that the current congressman gets the second largest amount of donations from Wall St. in the U.S. House of Representatives. Volunteers are sought to collect the 1,000 signatures Emily needs.

Bonnie Hayes, Ward 2 member of the School Committee, noted that school policy is set by the school committee rather than the city council or mayor. At the “Neighborhood Conversation” held at Edward Little high school, the superintendent and principals gave a good presentation on the need for services and to lower Auburn’s poverty rate. A medical marijuana policy was approved for Auburn schools.

Joe Berry was accepted as a new member of the committee. 

Joe Berry, Bob Burns, and Gina Melaragno are the members of the nominating committee for Auburn Democratic City Committee officers for 2016-2018.

Speaker: Ben Collings, State Director for the Bernie Sanders campaign, spoke about Senator Sanders’ positions and the office that has opened at 180 Lisbon St. in Lewiston, as well as the office in Portland. 

Announcements: Androscoggin County Democrats meeting to be held on January 28, 2016.

The meeting adjourned at 9:05 until Tuesday, February 23 at 7 p.m. in the Auburn City Hall.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

February 23, 2016

Present: Bob Burns, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Tina Gilbert, Grady Burns, Bonnie Hayes, Joe Berry, Betty Ann Sheats, Kevin Simpson, Judy Simpson, Bonnie Ross, Gil Ross, Alfreda Fournier, Gina Melaragno, Gary Haley, Mary Roussel, Wayne Werts, Mike True, Josette Malacaria, Jacob Smith, Colin O’Neill

Present as new members of the Auburn Democratic City Committee: Jae Allen, Pat Gauthier, Candy Gleason, and Ron and Rita Melendy

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for February 23, 2016 was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Tina Gilbert, seconded by Grady Burns.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Alfreda Fournier, with thanks to Peter Letourneau for donating the remainder of his funds from his mayoral campaign. The treasurer noted that going paperless with our checking account will save us $24/year.

Old Business: None.

New Business: None, except for general caucus preparation and a note that we will collect donations to offset the janitor fee for the caucus.

Gina Melaragno, Representative from House District 62, gave an update on legislation in committee, including the minimum wage, expanding MaineCare, and stopping bonus depreciation of business equipment for corporations.

Tina Gilbert, City Councilor for Ward 4, gave an update on the city council, as did Grady Burns, Councilor at Large. In his role as Field Director for Emily Cain, candidate for U.S. House of Representatives for the Second District, Grady noted that it appears that Emily Cain will not have Joe Baldacci as a primary challenger. Volunteer help circulating petitions for Emily Cain is requested.

Bonnie Hayes, Ward 2 member of the School Committee, discussed Auburn’s placement on the state list for school construction regarding Edward Little High School. She noted that the neighborhood school meeting had low attendance but great school and city staff participation. 

There are now two Democratic candidates for House District 64, currently held by Republican Dave Sawicki, Betty Ann Sheats and Candy Gleason, who both discussed their motivation and qualifications for seeking this office.

Speaker: Henk Goorhuis, MD, from Maine All Care, gave an informative talk on this organization’s efforts to educate the public about a “Medicare for All” health care system. The goal is a universal government financed health care system, and Dr. Goorhuis explained the terminology and described the health care systems in other Western democracies and efforts in Colorado to create a state-wide universal health care system.

Jacob Smith from the Hillary Clinton campaign, and Colin O’Neill from the Bernie Sanders campaign gave updates on their respective candidates.

Announcements: Androscoggin County Democrats meeting to be held on February 25, 2016.

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 until the municipal caucus to be held at 12 p.m. on March 6, 2016, at the Auburn Middle School. The next meeting of the city committee following the caucus will be April 26, 2016.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

April 28, 2016

Present: Bob Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bernice Brooks, Gary Haley, Tina Gilbert, Grady Burns, Bonnie Hayes, Bob Hayes, Joe Berry, Pat Gauthier, Candy Gleason, Rita Melendy, Bettyann Sheats, Leonard Kimble, Alfreda Fournier, Gina Melaragno, Gary Haley, Mary Roussel, Gloria Emery, Eric Sampson

The meeting was called to order at 7:20 p.m.

The secretary’s report for the March caucus was filed with the state committee but not presented to the city committee. The chair noted that 437 people participated in the caucus, including 132 new Democrats.

The treasurer’s report was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Grady Burns, seconded by Joe Berry.

Old Business: The city of Auburn needs poll workers for the June 14 primary. Anyone wishing to serve in this paid position should give their name to the chair.

New Business: The following officers of the Auburn Democratic City Committee were elected for the 2016-2018 term: Ed Desgrosseilliers, chair; Gina Melaragno, vice chair; Bob Cavanaugh, treasurer; and Renee Cote, secretary.

A committee of four people will convene to review the city committee bylaws: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Joe Berry, and Leonard Kimball.

Grady Burns, Auburn City Councilor at Large, discussed the draconian cuts to the city budget resulting from the increased funding for the rainy day fund and the refusal to raise taxes above the rate of inflation. He also discussed the reorganization of the city staff departments and position cuts, and the supermajority vote needed to approve a higher budget.

Bonnie Hayes, Ward 2 member of the School Committee, urged support for the school budget vote on June 14, but does not support continuing to have a special vote for the school budget.

Bettyann Sheats and Candy Gleason, the two candidates running in the June primary for House District 64, addressed the committee. 

Speaker: Matthew Leonard, president and CEO of the Lewiston-Auburn Chamber of Commerce, spoke to the committee about the importance of continuing funding for the Lewiston-Auburn Economic Growth Council, funding that was cut from the proposed city budget. The LAEGC has provided tangible benefits for the past 30 years for a low cost.

Announcements: Androscoggin County Democrats meeting to be held on May 26, 2016 at 6:30 p.m.

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. until Tuesday, May 24 at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

May 24, 2016

Present: Bob Burns, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bernice Brooks, Chad Roberts, Bonnie Hayes, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Joe Berry, Candy Gleason, Bettyann Sheats, Leonard Kimble, Alfreda Fournier, Gina Melaragno, Mary Roussel, Gloria Emery, Wayne Werts, David Dexter

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for April was distributed and accepted, with a motion by David Dexter, seconded by Alfreda Fournier.

The treasurer’s report For April was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Bob Burns, seconded by Mary Roussel.

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws.

New Business: The City Committee will establish a refund account for incidental expenses incurred by members while assisting local candidates campaigning for elected office, with a maximum single expense of $50.

Gina Melaragno, Representative to the House in District 62, observed that there is more cooperation in the legislature than generally believed. Her committee, the Insurance and Financial Services Committee, initiated legislation to require lienholders to more timely remove liens, to improve credit reporting, to require insurance companies to cover abuse deterrent medications and allow patients access to better eye drops, as well as legislation to benefitsmall pharmacies.

Bonnie Hayes, Ward 2 member of the School Committee, urged support for the school budget vote on June 14, and noted that special education and payroll are the drivers of the school budget.

Bettyann Sheats and Candy Gleason, the two candidates running in the June primary for House District 64, addressed the committee. 

Andy Titus, City Councilor for Ward 3, spoke on the budget and roads issues.

Alfreda Fournier, County Commissioner, gave a report of the Maine State Democratic Convention.

Speakers: Maine State Trooper Jason Wing and Auburn Police Lt. Tony Harrington discussed the increasing problem with trafficking in illegal prescription drugs and heroin in Maine. There were 272 deaths from overdose in 2015 in Maine, including 5 in Auburn. Increased theft of property has been a result of this epidemic. Although it is difficult to patrol the spread-out counties in Maine, there has been increased cooperation among agencies. The officers strongly recommend using the tip line to report any activity in neighborhoods. 

Announcements: The final meeting of The Auburn City Committee before the July/August recess will take place on June 28 at 7:00 p.m.

The meeting adjourned at 9:20 until Tuesday, June 28, at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn City Democratic Committee Notes

June 28, 2016

Present: Bob Burns, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Bernice Brooks, Chad Roberts, Joe Berry, Leonard Kimble, Gina Melaragno, Mary Roussel, Gloria Emery, Grady Burns

Guests: Ben Schattenburg from Fair Vote Maine, an organization supporting the ranked choice voting referendum; Teddy Rube, local field organizer for the Democratic Maine State House Campaign

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for May was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Bob Burns.

The treasurer’s report for May was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Bob Burns, seconded by Mary Roussel.

Old Business: The expense fund for incidental expenses incurred by members while assisting local candidates campaigning for elected office, with a maximum single expense of $50, was not actually voted on at the May 24, 2016 meeting. After full discussion, the City Committee decided to use the IRS mileage rate with a $25 cap for campaign volunteers this fall.

New Business: The City Committee reviewed the bylaws item by item and incorporated many good amendments from the members present. Special thanks to Leonard Kimble of the bylaw committee for his written comments. The bylaw committee will present a version of the bylaws with the amendments incorporated to the full committee in September for review before a vote.

Gina Melaragno, who won the Democratic primary contest to represent House District 62, reported that there are four bills in which the governor’s veto was overridden that the governor is claiming are not funded. These bills include jail funding, a needle exchange program, and raises at the Riverview facility. After having the state’s disapproved product list denied by the federal government, the governor may seek a showdown with the Obama Administration by halting the food stamp program.

Announcements: The City Committee will be in recess for the months of July and August.

The meeting adjourned at 9:40 on a motion by Grady Burns, seconded by Leonard Kimble until Tuesday, September 27, at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

September 27, 2016

Present: Bob Burns, Louann Burns, Grady Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bernice Brooks, Chad Roberts, Bonnie Hayes, Pat Gauthier, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Joe Berry, Candy Gleason, Bettyann Sheats, Leonard Kimble, Alfreda Fournier, Gina Melaragno, Mary Roussel, Gloria Emery, Kimberley Sampson, Kelly Matzen, Bob Shaw, Elliott Epstein, Kevin Simpson, Tina Gilbert, Nate LeClair

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

A moment of silence was observed for members Judy Simpson and Gary Haley.

The secretary’s report for June will be presented October 25, 2016.

The treasurer’s report for June through September was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Tina Gilbert. The treasurer reminded the committee about the upcoming holiday party expenses.

Nate LeClair, traditionally funded candidate for House District 63, was accepted as a new member of the city committee.

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws.

New Business: The City Committee will establish a refund account for incidental expenses incurred by members while assisting local candidates campaigning for elected office, with a maximum single expense of $25. The treasurer can make payments up to this amount without further authorization as long as the treasury is adequate to cover the expenses, which will be posted to the treasury account.

Gina Melaragno, Representative to the House in District 62, discussed Governor LePage’s false assertions about the percentage of minorities active in the drug trade. She also discussed the Democratic leadership’s response to the governor’s profane and threatening message left in the voice mail of a Democratic legislator. Gina noted that campaign volunteers, drivers, and letters to the editor are still needed (deadline October 28 for letters).

Bonnie Hayes, Ward 2 member of the School Committee, discussed Auburn’s placement on the list of school construction for Edward Little High School. The construction is 100% state funded, and the bonds will float in 2020. The actual participation versus the perception of participation by local political figures in the new high school efforts was discussed.

Tina Gilbert, city councilor for Ward 4, announced that the council is reviewing resumes for a new city manager.

Bettyann Sheats, candidate for House District 64, spoke about her campaign efforts. A surrogate spoke for Kimberley Sampson, candidate for Senate District 20. Both candidates would appreciate volunteers.

Tizz Crowley discussed the process for signing up for electronic alerts from the city of Auburn.

Speakers: John Brautigan, attorney, former legislator and assistant attorney general, attorney in defense of the Clean Election Act, and board member of the Maine League of Women Voters, discussed the six referenda on the 2016 ballot. He noted the long history of referendum questions, 116 since 1996.

Question 1: the bill to legalize recreational marijuana possession and use for those over 21. Particularly noted was the 10% sales tax on product and accessories.

Question 2: the 3% surcharge on income above $200,000 to bring state funding for education to 55%, which has not happened since legislation passed some years ago. Mr. Brautigan helped write the bill. The funds are targeted for instruction.

Question 3: background checks for gun purchases and sales.

Question 4: raising the minimum wage to $9, then increasing $1 each year until it stands at $12 in 2020, then rising in relation to the cost of living.

Question 5: ranked choice voting. Several members had questions about the referendum’s constitutionality.

Question 6: a transportation bond $100 million for transportation infrastructure, to receive matching federal funds.

Announcements: Androscoggin County Democrats’ September 29 meeting is cancelled. Donations of food, water, utensils, and of course time are welcome at campaign headquarters, 124 Lisbon St. in Lewiston.

The meeting adjourned at 9:25 until Tuesday, October 25, at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

October 25, 2016

Present: Bob Burns, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bernice Brooks, Chad Roberts, Pat Gauthier, Joe Berry, Bettyann Sheats, Leonard Kimble, Alfreda Fournier, Gina Melaragno, Mary Roussel, Gloria Emery, Kimberley Sampson, Eric Samson, Kevin Simpson, Tina Gilbert, Nate LeClair, Bob and Pinky Mennealy

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

The secretary’s report for September was distributed electronically and accepted, with a motion by Bob Mennealy, seconded by Tina Gilbert.

The treasurer’s report for June through September was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Bettyann Sheats, seconded by Alfreda Fournier. Bettyann suggested putting the payment for the Hillary 2016 signs in a separate column. A motion to add $39 to reach the $60 total cost of the signs was made by Mary Roussel, seconded by Alfreda Fournier, and approved. (The secretary is not sure if this belongs here or in new business.)

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws.

New Business: Tina Gilbert moved and Bob Burns seconded a motion to discuss the committee holiday party. On a motion by Chad Roberts, seconded by Kevin Simpson, the committee approved spending up to $300 for the holiday party to be held at Margarita’s Restaurant on Center St. in Auburn on December 6, 2016 from 6 to 9.

Tina Gilbert, City Councilor for Ward 4, stated that she would like the city council to table the agricultural zoning study.

Alfreda Fournier, County Commissioner for District 5, noted the end of the county budget session and that municipalities are upset with the budget cuts.

Gina Melaragno, Representative to the House in District 62, discussed her campaign and noted her work history, her participation in designing the minimum wage bill (referendum Question 4), and her 100 percent voting record for Maine conservation.

Bettyann Sheats, candidate for House District 64, discussed her campaign and noted among other issues her past work for the Kids Safe Products Act and discussed issues with lead contamination.

Kimberley Sampson, candidate for Senate District 20, discussed her campaign and noted her mother’s service in the Maine House and how her interest in dental care for underprivileged children led her to get a bachelor’s degree in communications then a law school degree.

Nate LeClair, candidate for House District 63, noted that the governor’s vetoes, especially regarding solar power, and negative governing style led him to choose to run for the House rather than return to school.

Speaker: Androscoggin County Sheriff Eric Samson discussed his opposition to referendum Question 3, the background checks for gun sales and purchases. After noting that he ran for sheriff on departmental issues, not Second Amendment issues, he stated that the law as written would be difficult to enforce and that the transfers issue rather than universal background checks motivated the sheriffs’ association to oppose the referendum.

After announcements and the raffle, the meeting adjourned on a motion from Alfreda Fournier, seconded by Leonard Kimble, at 9:00 until Tuesday, November 22, at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

November 22, 2016

Present: Bob Burns, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Bob Cavanaugh, Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bernice Brooks, Chad Roberts, Pat Gauthier, Joe Berry, Alfreda Fournier, Mary Roussel, Bettyann Sheats, Gloria Emery, Cynthia Jalbert, Bonnie Hayes, Bonnie and Gil Ross, Tom Kendall

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

Two new members were welcomed by the committee: Joel Simons and Jennifer Simons

The secretary’s report for September was distributed electronically and accepted, with a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Bob Burns.

The treasurer’s report for June through September was distributed and accepted, with a motion by Mary Roussel, seconded by Bob Burns. 

Old Business: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, and Leonard Kimble will meet to review the City Committee bylaws.

New Business: The committee approved sending a holiday check for $50 to the Jubilee Center at Trinity Episcopal Church. A second check from Tizz Crowley was included.

Alfreda Fournier, County Commissioner for District 5, noted that the commission lost the chair, Ron Chicoine, with the vice chair taking over until a new member is appointed then a new chair elected. The budget will be considered after the holidays.

Bettyann Sheats, representative for House District 64, discussed the nominations of the Democratic leadership positions. She has submitted her first bill, to expand veterans coverage.

Bonnie Hayes, vice chair of the Auburn school committee, discussed safety issues with schools as polling places. Some schools would like to go off the voting list. City police have done a good job on election days.

Speakers: Katie Grondin, Auburn school superintendent, Jude Cyr, Auburn business manager, and Tom Kendall, chair of the Auburn school committee, presented the school construction review and approval process for the new Edward Little High School. There are many steps in the process, from site selection, architect selection, to the funding from the state and the referendum for Auburn voters. Community involvement is essential to the project. Each step will be documented on the school department website.

After announcements and the raffle, the meeting adjourned on a motion from Alfreda Fournier, seconded by Bob Burns, at 9:05 until Tuesday, December 6, at 6:00 p.m. at Margarita’s Restaurant.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary

